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For more than two decades now, the impact of 
HIV and AIDS has been more severe in Sub-Saha-
ran Africa than in any other region of the world. 
In spite of this, both research on HIV and AIDS 
and program development in response to the ep-
idemic has tended to lag behind other, far less af-
fected regions. The legacy of colonialism and the 
impact of ongoing forms of imperialism have left 
most of the countries of Africa with limited pub-
lic health infrastructures and inadequate human 
and financial resources with which to confront 
a veritable tidal wave of infectious disease that 
seemed to be sweeping across the continent. And 
in many parts of the region, these long-stand-
ing problems have been exacerbated by a more 
recent history of war and armed conflict that has 
restricted further still the possible responses to 
the more long-term threat posed by the growing 
epidemic.

Perhaps more than any other part of Africa, 
countries with Portuguese as their official lan-
guage have suffered the effects of these various 
factors. Marginalized, by virtue of history and 
language, from many of the flows of develop-
ment aid as well as from the official linguistic tra-
ditions of the intergovernmental system, when 
compared to Anglophone or Francophone Africa, 
the so-called Lusophone African countries – the 
African countries with Portuguese as their official 
language – have seen significant HIV epidemics 
taking shape, yet until very recently have had only 
limited participation in the international mobili-
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zation against the epidemic, and have received 
relatively little attention in the epidemiological 
and social and behavioral research literatures 
that have grown up around the world in response 
to HIV and AIDS. This Forum in the Cadernos de 
Saúde Pública/Reports in Public Health on the 
challenges of STD, HIV and AIDS prevention in 
Lusophone African countries, providing an over-
view of key research on HIV and AIDS in these 
countries, is therefore both timely and important 
in seeking to stimulate a wider research response 
to the epidemic.

A number of key findings from the three ar-
ticles included in this Forum are worth highlight-
ing. In her important overview article on the so-
cial science and public health literature on HIV 
prevention in Lusophone African countries, for 
example, Monteiro 1 describes a number of dif-
ferent issues that seem to thus far have domi-
nated research on HIV and AIDS in these settings. 
On the one hand, research attention has focused 
on both the cultural and socioeconomic factors 
that have been linked to heightened vulnerabil-
ity to HIV infection in specific settings: gender 
relations, sexuality, race and ethnicity, religion 
and access to health care. At the same time, re-
search has focused on the difficulty of importing 
external models for HIV prevention and control, 
and on the difficulty of translating between the 
realities of international agencies, national gov-
ernmental programs, and local communities. 
Finally, important (but still inconclusive) work 



has been done on the role of traditional healing 
systems, and on the impact of long-term, but of-
ten low intensity, war and armed conflict in many 
of the Lusophone African countries. This analy-
sis concludes by highlighting the importance of 
broadening the biomedical framework that has 
traditionally dominated prevention policies in 
African societies, and introducing a new empha-
sis on the need to understand local cultural sys-
tems and values, and to better articulate Western 
biomedical models with indigenous medical sys-
tems and practices.

In their analysis of gender approaches in 
community-based projects aimed at responding 
to HIV and AIDS in Mozambique, Villela & Bar-
ber-Madden 2 further explore one key aspect of 
this dilemma as they focus on contrasting con-
ceptions of gender in official policy documents 
as opposed to the implementation of programs 
at the level of communities. In the discourse of 
planners and policymakers, gender highlights 
the dynamics of HIV vulnerability among wom-
en, highlighting the importance of transform-
ing gender-power relationship, although largely 
ignoring the ways in which such relations are 
linked to issues of sex and sexuality. In projects 
developed at the community level, on the con-
trary, the concept of gender and concern with 
women’s vulnerability seem to transform into ac-
tions focusing on the situations of poverty that 
widows (and orphans) living with HIV typically 
find themselves in. They highlight the difficulty 
of translating policy proposals into program-
matic actions, especially when this act of transla-
tion involves conceptual frameworks originally 
developed in other cultural settings that must be 
adapted with great care in the specific and di-
verse cultural contexts found in Lusophone Afri-
can countries.

In his extremely insightful analysis of the role 
of “tradition” in relation to both the concept of 
the person and the ideology of gender in Mo-
zambique, Passador 3 takes up the complex is-
sues related to the cultural construction of “tra-
ditional” values, locating the very definition of 
personhood in interpersonal and social relations 
(including spiritual relationships). He highlights 
the ways in which women’s sexuality is tradition-
ally linked to both the reproduction of kinship 
relations and the production of illness, especially 
through witchcraft and other forms of evil that 
destabilize social relations. This, in turn, allows 
him to show how easily HIV infection and AIDS 
can be incorporated into traditional notions of 
illness in Mozambique, and how medical dis-
courses focusing on prevention, such as the ABC 
model promoted in recent years by programs 
supported by funding from the US government 

under the Bush administration, are transformed 
into moral discourses that conceptualize STDs, 
HIV, and AIDS as the result of inappropriate be-
haviors and socially condemned relationships. At 
the same time, the prevention discourse of con-
dom use establishes itself in clear contradiction 
with the cultural demand for the reproduction 
of the kinship lineage through the conception of 
children, establishing a set of barriers to HIV pre-
vention that can be confronted only to the extent 
that existing cultural constructions (in both “tra-
ditional” culture and “modern” HIV prevention 
discourses) can be deconstructed through criti-
cal analysis and reflection.

In emphasizing the importance of more de-
tailed and locally relevant understandings of 
both social relations and cultural constructions 
in seeking to develop more effective responses 
to HIV and AIDS prevention and control in Luso-
phone African countries, the articles that make up 
this Forum consciously articulate an alternative 
vision of the kinds of issues and approaches that 
must be adopted in order to truly confront the 
epidemic. At a time when much mainstream HIV 
and AIDS research seems to be retreating from is-
sues of social and cultural complexity in the name 
of threadbare notions of scientific “evidence” 4, 
and when public health prevention and control 
programs seem to have abandoned health pro-
motion strategies in favor of increasingly tech-
nocratic (and often authoritarian) alternatives 5, 
the kinds of approaches that are explored here 
offer hope that perhaps many of the most impor-
tant insights into the social, cultural, political and 
economic dimensions of HIV and AIDS that were 
learned during the first 25 years of the epidemic 
not only will not be lost in the recent rush toward 
simple solutions and magic bullets, but that these 
insights will themselves be extended through in-
novative new investigation and action taking 
place in regions and countries that until recently 
had received inadequate attention.

While these various considerations are all 
clearly articulated in the three main articles in 
this Forum, there are also a number of other con-
clusions – particularly in relation to research de-
velopment and research infrastructures – that are 
perhaps more implicit, but that are worth high-
lighting here explicitly. When one looks histori-
cally at the literature reported in this Forum, there 
seems to be an important trend taking place over 
time in the kind of research that is being done 
in response to the epidemic, in who is doing the 
research, and on the process of building a critical 
mass of trained scientists and research institu-
tions to be able to carry forward such work in the 
future. Many of the earliest studies relevant to 
HIV and AIDS in Lusophone African countries (as 
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in other parts of sub-Saharan Africa) appear to 
have been carried out by foreigners – particularly 
by researchers from North America or Western 
Europe, sometimes but not always in collabora-
tion with local investigators. While these stud-
ies may in some cases have provided results that 
were potentially useful in seeking to understand 
and respond to the epidemic, their local impact 
appears to have been relatively limited, perhaps 
at least in part because their publication in inter-
national scientific research venues (dominated 
by English as the primary language of contem-
porary scientific communication) may well have 
limited access to their results at a more local or 
even national level.

There clearly seems to be a more recent, sec-
ond wave of research – a wave that the articles 
in this Forum both report on and participate in 
– that has been built up through the rise of what 
has been described as “horizontal cooperation” 
in response to the HIV epidemic. In this second 
wave, collaboration between African countries 
has grown in importance in a variety of ways, in-
cluding through cooperative research undertak-
ings (for example, studies undertaken in Mozam-
bique by investigators from that country working 
in collaboration with investigators from South 
Africa) as well as through capacity-building re-
sulting from exchanges within the continent (for 
example, researchers from Mozambique trained 
in universities from countries such as South Af-
rica who return to live and work in Mozambique). 

While these kinds of inter-African exchanges ap-
pear to still be relatively limited, they nonetheless 
offer important hope for the growth of a greater 
local research infrastructure in the future. Par-
allel to them, however, it is also possible to wit-
ness the rise of a significant level of horizontal 
cooperation between Brazilian researchers and 
public health specialists working with counter-
parts from Lusophone African countries. This 
growing research focus, carried out in Portuguese 
and increasingly published both in Portuguese-
language scientific venues as well as in English-
language venues, marks an especially important 
trend that seems likely to reshape the nature of 
HIV and AIDS research in Lusophone Africa in 
the future.

The gradual history of research development 
in response to HIV and AIDS that is reported 
here in this Forum on challenges of HIV/AIDS 
prevention in Lusophone African countries sug-
gests that, as much as the response to the epi-
demic through concrete programmatic actions, 
the research response to HIV and AIDS is also 
socially and historically constructed – and that its 
construction requires effective and meaningful 
collaboration over time and across cultures. This 
Forum is itself a part of this process of construc-
tion, with specific relation to Lusophone Africa. It 
is part of an on-going process of research devel-
opment that is of crucial importance as we seek 
to more effectively respond to HIV and AIDS in 
the future.
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